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CHAIR NISHIKI:

(Gavel) .

Planning and Land Use Committee
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1

please come to order.

Let the record show

2

Councilmembers Carroll, Mateo, Molina, Pontanilla,

3

and Nishiki present.

4

Johnson, Kane, and Tavares.

Excused are Members Hokama,

5

We've got two items on the agenda today,

6

Planning and Land Use Item 64 for a conditional

7

permit for the West Maui Community Credit Union.

8

The other agenda item is Planning and Land Use Item

9

1, a change in zoning and community plan amendment

10
11

for the Makawao Hongwanji property located in Haiku.
I guess I'll allow those that are here to

12

speak on the first item to come up first, and for

13

Mr. Kunishige and for Mr. Kosaka, if you wish to

14

speak before Item 64, you can.

15

to leave, I will allow you to speak also when the

16

rest of the people that have signed up to speak.

17
18

However, if you need

Let the record show Councilmember Hokama also
present.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

CHAIR NISHIKI:

And me.

And Tavares.

Thank you.

Sorry.

First one signed up to speak is Reverend

23

Ronald Kobata, the resident minister for the Makawao

24

Hongwanji Mission.

25

going to cover 64 first.

Excuse me, erase that.

We're

Mr. Thomas Kunishige,
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4

followed by Glenn Kosaka.
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

2

3

MR. KUNISHIGE:

Mr. Nishiki, Chair; Committee Members, my
I was born and raised in

4

name is Tom Kunishige.

5

Lahaina.

6

Mill had a hospital on Front Street.

7

represent the Pioneer Mill or the West Maui

8

Community members to request for a ten-year

9

conditional use permit.

I was born in 1934.

At that time Pioneer
I'm here to

The members would really

10

appreciate your thoughtfulness in considering this

11

as a pass -

12

CHAIR NISHIKI:

as a pass.

Thank you.

Any questions for Mr. Kunishige?

13

none.

14

Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson also present.

Let the record show

Glenn Kosaka.

15
16

Thank you very much.

Seeing

MR. KOSAKA:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the

17

Committee.

My name is Glenn Kosaka.

18

Mr. Kunishige, I was born and raised in Lahaina, and

19

I'm here to support the request of the credit union.

20

I'd like to point out that the credit union has been

21

giving good service to the people of Lahaina and

22

long-time members like myself.

23

cars even.

24

the board of the credit union.

25

Committee give the request of the credit union your

And my father,

Like

They financed my

for many decades, was on
So I ask that the
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favorable consideration.

1

Thank you.

.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

2

4

CONDITIONAL PERMIT FOR WEST MAUl COMMUNITY FEDERAL
CREDIT UNION (LAHAINA) (C.C. No. 04-106)
----------------------------------------------------------

5

CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

6

64

9

Seeing none.

Thank

you, Glenn.
We'll have the Planning Staff, Ann Cua, give

7
8

Questions for Glenn?

an overview on the project.
MS. CUA:

Mr. Chair, Members of the Council, this request

10

for conditional permit is to allow for the continued

11

use of the existing building located on the corner

12

of Lahainaluna Road and Kahua Street for the

13

operation of the West Maui Community Federal Credit

14

Union within the County R-1 Residential District.

15

just want to provide a little bit of background

16

information on this project.

17

I

A conditional permit for the property was

18

granted in 1976 by Resolution No. CZ-03(76).

That

19

permit was valid for a period of five years.

A time

20

extension for the permit was not requested and the

21

permit expired in 1981.

22

union itself, according to the applicant, the credit

23

union -- the West Maui Community Federal Credit

24

Union was formerly known as the Pioneer Mill Federal

25

Credit Union and it was started by employees of

In terms of the credit
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1

Pioneer Mill.

The Pioneer Mill Credit Union was

2

started in 1938 and moved to its current location in

3

late 1976.

4

located near the mill so that it would be easily

5

accessible to the employees.

It was important that the site be

In July of 2000 the Pioneer Mill Federal

6

7

Credit Union became an open credit union and changed

8

its name to the West Maui Community Federal Credit

9

Union.

Membership to the credit union is open to

10

those persons and their immediate family members who

11

live, work, worship, or attend school in the West

12

Maui area.

13

approximately 1,930 members.

14

members are retired plantation employees over the

15

age of 65.

16

Lahainaluna Road in Lahaina.

17

of the property is approximately 6,874 square feet.

18

The building that is on the property has the

19

appearance of a single family residence, because

20

that's what it was when it was first built.

21

if you drive on Lahainaluna Road today, you will

22

still see the appearance of a single family

23

residence where the credit union is operating.

24
25

Currently the credit union has
A majority of its

The property is located at 349
The site -- the size

And so

The Planning Commission conducted a public
hearing on the conditional permit application on
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1

March 9th, 2004.

At the meeting there was no public

2

testimony.

3

as well as the Planning Commission received 177

4

standard form letters in support of this project,

5

and the letters are on file with the Planning

6

Department.

7

recommend approval of the conditional permit for a

8

period of five years.

We note that the applicant is

9

asking for ten years.

The Planning Department

However, the Department did receive

The Planning Commission voted to

10

supported the ten years, but the Planning Commission

11

decided to go with five years and they did amend

12

some of the conditions that the Planning Department

13

had proposed.

14

along with the five years dealt with -- that annual

15

reports addressing compliance with permit conditions

16

shall be submitted to the Planning Department for

17

review and approval.

18

And one of the amendments that went

And I think most of you are aware that the

19

normal process by the Planning Commission for

20

approving permits is to grant one year initially and

21

then three years subsequent to the one year, and at

22

times they've gone five years.

23

many years maybe they'll go ten years.

24

body, the Council, has also done the same, you know,

25

gone with one year.

And, you know, after
This -- this

You've approved five years,
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1

because I think you've gone even up to 20 years on

2

the Akina conditional permit.
So anywaYt that's what's before you today.

3
4

Again t the recommendation from the Commission is for

5

five years.

6

landscape planting t and I believe the applicant does

7

have a site plan.

8

landscape planting into the site plan.

9

Department on September 3rd -- so it's just this

They did add another condition about

They've incorporated additional
The Planning

10

month -- September 3rd t 2004 reviewed the final

11

landscape planting plan for this project and

12

approved it.

13

when they make some renovations to the building --

14

they're trying to bring the building up to building

15

code t they're going to be putting in the landscaping

16

improvements that were approved by the Planning

17

Department on September 3rd.

18

presentation, Mr. Chair.

19

CHAIR NISHIKI:

20

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And I understand from the applicant

Questions for Ann?
Thank you

t

That concludes my

Mr. Mateo.

Chairman.

Good afternoon t Ms. Cua.

21

I guess continuing

22

on with your reference to the approval of the number

23

of years.

24

years t et cetera.

25

MS. CUA:

You said normally it's one year and five

One and three t one and then they go three.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

2

MS. CUA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And then five?

Sometimes -- yeahr five.
I guess taking that in context r the

4

initial approval that they got was five years r

5

yeah r ?

The original resolution -

6

MS. CUA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Right.
approved five years for them r and

8

then their request was submitted for ten years r of

9

which the Commission felt that they'd keep them at

10

that five-year level r was that because of the

11

23-year lapse in -

12

illegal structure because they didn't really have a

13

special use permit during this tenure?

14

MS. CUA:

would that be considered an

You know r technicallYr yes r the Commission's

15

reason for only

- for going with the five years I

16

don't believe had to do with the lapse in permit.

17

think the reason had to do with the fact that in

18

their approval of conditional permits today and more

19

recentlYr this is the process that they follow r they

20

start with one year.

21

has been here for many years and they got a

22

conditional permit manYr many years ago r the

23

application before the Commission and before you is

24

for a new conditional permitr because the

25

conditional permit expired.

And even though this building

Once a conditional
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(808) 524 2090

I

PLU 9/28/04

10

1

permit or a special use permit expires, you can't

2

extend it.

You have to get a new one.

So I think it's recognizing all of this that

3
4

they didn't go with the one year because they know

5

it's

6

there's really been no complaints, and that's

7

probably one of the reasons that nobody followed up

8

on the fact that it had expired, because, you know,

9

there's been no complaints on this property at all

- you know, it's been there forever and

10

and it -- you know, it looks the way it pretty much

11

looked for many, many years.

12

that's why they decided to go with the five years.

13

They did want it -- they did feel more comfortable

14

with the five versus the ten, because they wanted

15

the ability to, you know, have the conditions

16

monitored, and that's my understanding.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And so I believe

But even at that, the conditions

18

that they identify just seems -

19

that's really intrusive on

20

the word, it's real manini type of conditions.

21

MS. CUA:

it's not anything

it's real -- to use

Most of the conditions -- the majority of the

22

conditions are standard conditions.

The only two

23

conditions that are not standard but are still not

24

anything major is having the project comply with the

25

off-street parking and loading ordinance, that's
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1

actually a requirement anyway, compliance with

2

Chapter 19.36, but they've reiterated that in their

3

condition, and then the additional condition, which

4

is really the only added condition other than

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

6

MS. CUA:

Boarding.

Yeah, it is on the landscaping, and they felt

7

because that is a corner property, that they needed

8

to do some modifications to kind of bring the

9

landscaping a little bit more into conformance with

10

Chapter 19.36, as well as beautify the corner, which

11

you can see I believe they've done.

12

you know, trees and some hedge material, additional

13

grass, just to give it a better appearance when you

14

drive along Lahainaluna Road and then you make that

15

turn.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

They've added,

And my last question,

17

Mr. Chair, when the Department actually looked at

18

this, the Department was in support of the ten

19

years?

20

MS. CUA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

22

you, Chairman.

23
24
25

Yes, we were.

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

Thank you very much.

Thank

Let the record show the presence of

Council Chair Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Mr. Molina.

Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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1

Good afternoon, Ms. Cua.

Question for you on this

2

matter.

3

What mechanisms are in place, at least from the

4

Planning Department's perspective, to track the

5

renewal of these permits?

Apparently some type of oversight occurred.

6

MS. CUA:

I'm sorry, could you please repeat that?

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah.

Apparently we had an

8

oversight that occurred here.

9

far as the plan -- as it relates to the Planning

10

Department are in place now to prevent something

11

like this from happening in the future?

12

MS. CUA:

I think we

What mechanisms as

we responded to a letter from your

13

Chair asking that very question, you know, how could

14

something like this happen.

15

know, we now have a KIVA system that is able to get

16

us in that direction.

17

where we can, you know, print out reports, and now

18

we're getting more staff, which is really nice,

19

thank you very much.

20

system we'll be able to better track these permits.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

And basically, you

We're still not there yet,

And I think through this

In Section 19.40.110 of the Code,

22

supposedly the Council's supposed to be getting

23

reports, I don't know if it's from your Department

24

or Public Works or both.

25

be doing or have reports on this matter been sent to

Is that something you'll
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2

the Council in the past?
MS. CUA:

My understanding that

is that no/ they have

3

not been and that has been brought to the attention

4

of my bosses, and I believe they're intending to do

5

that.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay/ and one more question,

7

Chairman.

8

to help I guess support the Departments in

9

addressing these types of matters from not occurring

What would you recommend the Council do

10

again in the future?

11

would recommend legislatively what the Council can

12

do?

13

MS. CUA:

Is there anything that you

Well/ you know/ I think the Council is

14

supportive of/ you know/ the computer networking/

15

the GIS system.

16

tools to work with.

17

accuracy to what we do as a County in general/ so I

18

think we are going along in the right direction.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

20

Chairman.

All that gives the Departments more

Okay, thank you.

21

CHAIR NISHIKI:

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

23

CHAIR NISHIKI:

24

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

25

You know/ it gives more

Thank you/

Any other questions?
I got a question.

Joe.
Thank you.

Regarding the KIVA

system/ I know it's pretty infant right now/ yeah/
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1

and would the KIVA system have the capabilities of

2

spitting out information regarding, you know,

3

conditional permits that are going to be expired so

4

that the Department can be aware prior to the

5

permits being expired?

6

MS. CUA:

It does have that capability.

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

8

CHAIR NISHIKI:

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

Thank you.

Jo Anne.
Ann, one of the things -

because

10

a lot of our seniors, they're aging, and is this now

11

going to incorporate perhaps some handicapped

12

accessibility?

13

handicapped accessibility, but is that one of the

14

things that they'll be improving in this area?

15

MS. CUA:

I'm sure it probably already has

I believe so, and you can double check with the

16

applicant.

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

And in regard to any other

18

comments that were -- none of the people at that

19

hearing spoke against this particular projecti

20

that's correct?

21

MS. CUA :

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

23

CHAIR NISHIKI:

24

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

25

No .
Okay, thank you very much.

Mr. Carroll.
Thank you, Chair.

I'm going to

propose two changes to the ordinance.
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1

prefer to do it before the motion or after a motion

2

is made?

3

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Why don't we wait till we hear from the

4

applicant.

5

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

6

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Any other questions for Ms. Cua?

Seeing

7

none.

8

of the concerns raised by Councilmember Johnson.

9

MS. HlRAGA:

Applicant's representative, to address some

Good afternoon.

Gwen Hiraga, representing

10

the applicant, West Maui Federal Credit Union.

11

improvements being proposed by the credit union is

12

for ADA compliance.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

14

CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

16

Thank you.

The

I appreciate that.

Any other questions for Gwen Hiraga?

Do

you have anything else?
MS. HlRAGA:

Yeah.

I'd just like to make one comment or

17

one request, that we would respectfully request the

18

Council's -- the Committee's consideration in going

19

to the ten-year permit for the credit union instead

20

of the five.

21

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Any questions in regards to the request?

22

Charmaine.

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes, Ms. Hiraga, could you tell us

24

how long has this building been in use as a credit

25

union?
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MS. HIRAGA:

The building -- the residential unit has been

in use as a credit union since 1976.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
Pioneer?

5

MS. HIRAGA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

That's correct.
Okay.

And then it changed in

ninety

8

MS. HIRAGA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10

And that's when it was the

MS. HIRAGA:

In the year 2000.
Oh, 2000

-- they changed the name from Pioneer Mill

11

Credit Union to West Maui Community Federal Credit

12

Union.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

16
17
18

none.

Okay, thank you.

Thank you.

Any other questions for Gwen?

Seeing

Riki.

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Was there ever a consideration to

change in zoning?
MS. HIRAGA:

We discussed it with the credit union and at

19

that time that we did discuss it -- and I'll have

20

Michelle Hee, the credit union manager, speak to it,

21

but at the time this was called to our attention and

22

we were asked to help the credit union get a

23

conditional permit, we did have some brief

24

discussions about the change in zoning.

25

change in zoning would also require community plan
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1

amendment because it is designated as single family,

2

so the process that they would have had to go

3

through

4

didn't feel that they should have to go through

5

that, and that a conditional permit is a process

6

whereby there is inadequate public review, but they

7

weren't willing to make the commitment at that time

8

to go in for community plan amendment as well as a

9

change in zoning.

- at that time, you know, it wasn't -

10

homes.

11

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

12
13

we

It is surrounded by residential

But you're asking for ten years, so

within ten years couldn't they get zoning?
MS. HIRAGA:

They could, but I don't

you know, it's

14

for us -

like I said, I can have Michelle speak to

15

it, but that's not something that was an option for

16

them at that time because of the length of time that

17

it would have taken.

18

process for them, getting an environmental

19

assessment, a community plan amendment, and the

20

zoning change.

21

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

CHAIR NISHIKI:

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

It's a much more expensive

Thank you.

Jo Anne.
Gwen, too, and is there the

24

possibility -- because, you know, obviously if they

25

have so many people in the credit union, there's
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1

awareness of it, that perhaps they might at some

2

point in time relocate to another site entirely?

3

MS. HlRAGA:

I think that's a possibility.

Michelle, do

4

you want to speak to that, about -- possible

5

relocation.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

MS. HlRAGA:

8

CHAIR NISHIKI:

9

10

Michelle

You need to come up.
-- can you please come up.

And if you can

identify yourself, please.
MS. HEE:

My name is Michelle Hee.

I'm the manager of

11

West Maui Community Federal Credit Union.

12

point -- actually, I just came in as manager in

13

April, so at this point this process has already

14

been -- was already in place and it's already been

15

through a couple of committees and everything

16

already.

17

is a possibility for us to relocate, because we are

18

now community.

19

we -- it was Pioneer Mill and it was mostly for the

20

employees of the Pioneer Milli however, we still

21

have -- majority of our members of the credit union

22

are still old employees of the Pioneer Mill, which

23

is still convenient to be located at the current

24

location.

25

At this

My answer to your question would be -- it

Before it was convenient because

I'm not foreseeing any time soon to be moving
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1

out -- moving out of the building where we're

2

located now.

3

five years, that we would like to relocate if the --

4

depending on what the plans are for the location in

5

front of us where the Pioneer Mill is, whether

6

they're going to destruct, you know, the buildings

7

over there, what their plans are, if that's going to

8

be commercially -- they're going to make it

9

commercial, if they're going to put shops out there.

I'm thinking maybe in the future, over

10

I got to find out what the plans are so that -- to

11

benefit -- what would benefit the members of the

12

West Maui community.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

14

thank you.

15

the same question I guess in my own mind about,

16

well, don't you want to go for a permanent location?

17

But it may not suit your members at some point, and

18

it may be more fiscally responsible to just do what

19

you're doing now and go for the ten years.

Because that was kind of -- I had asked

20

MS. HEE:

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

22

MS. HEE:

23

CHAIR NISHIKI:

24
25

on.

I really appreciate that, and I

Yes, exactly, yes.

Yeah.

Thank you very much.

Thank you.
Any other questions for Michelle?

Mr. Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Chairman.
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1

Good afternoon r Michelle.

One question.

Do

2

you folks have a schedule?

3

somewhat old and there's some deficiencies.

4

have a timetable or schedule as to when you're going

5

to be doing the upgrades of the building?

6

MS. HEE:

I know the building is
Do you

ActuallYr we're working with Mr. Richard

7

Miyabara r and he would better -- he would have a

8

better answer for you.

9
10

11

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Mr. Miyabara r if you could identify

yourself r please.
MR. MIYABARA:

Good afternoon r Chairman and Committee

12

Members.

13

Architects in Wailuku r and the West Maui Federal

14

Credit Union selected our firm to help them with

15

these improvements to meet with the conditions of

16

the conditional use permit.

17

there was a question about --

18

My name is Richard Miyabara.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

I'm from GYA

Before I go on r I think

Yeah r my question was related to -

19

I guess the building is -- there's some deficiencies

20

with the building.

21

schedule as to when the improvements are going to be

22

made to the building?

23

MR. MIYABARA:

Okay.

Do you have a timetable or

The plans are done.

They're waiting

24

for the permitr and the Departments have all

25

approved it except the Department of Water SupplYr

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS r INC.
(808) 524-2090

PLU 9/28/04

1

21

and that's the only issue we have to deal with.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

3

Chairman.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

7

Okay, thank you.

Any other questions?

Thank you,

Charmaine.

Yeah, is there a problem with the

Department of Water Supply approval?
MR. MIYABARA:

It's not a problem.

I think it's that --

8

for other projects I worked on, they usual require

9

in a commercial property to have the back flow --

10

back flow preventer upgraded to meet the standards,

11

and one of the other comments they had were they

12

wanted directed flow calculations.

13

two things.

14
15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

MR. MIYABARA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

18

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

Thank you.

Any other questions?

Seeing none.

Thank

you very much.
MR. MIYABARA:

21

CHAIR NISHIKI:

23

And you folks are working

Yes.

20

22

Okay.

on those two?

16

19

Those are the

Thank you.
Any other questions for the Planning

Department from Committee members?
Mr. Carroll, you want to speak to the

24

amendment?

25

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Thank you, Chair.

First there are
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1

two things I'd like to address.

2

would like -- would you like to do it by motion to

3

change -- make a motion to change from five to ten

4

years?

5

CHAIR NISHIKI:

First of all, I

I will entertain a motion and then an

6

amendment, if that is acceptable by Committee

7

members.

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

Okay.

10

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

So will you accept a motion --

11

CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

13

right now?

14

permission, to move the resolution forward.

I will
to accept the resolution as is

I'd like to move to -- with the Chair's

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

16

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Second.

Moved and second to adopt the conditional

17

permit for the West Maui Community Federal Credit

18

Union.

19

Chair would accept an amendment.

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Thank you, Chair.

I would like to

20

move to amend that the conditional -

21

Number 2, that the conditional permit shall be valid

22

for a period of ten years instead of five years.

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

24

CHAIR NISHIKI:

25

Section 2,

Second.

Moved and second to amend to adopt instead

of five years, ten years.

Any discussion?
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah, I'm sorry, Chair, I don't know

2

if you had any -- prior to any motions, I don't know

3

if you had any recommendations for us to consider,

4

and so if this amendment is in line with your

5

recommendation, I just wanted to know if you had any

6

comments on that.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Chair has no comments.

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

CHAIR NISHIKI:

I'm fine.

Thank you.

Thank you.

Any other discussion?

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

11

CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

amendment?

Chairman.

Seeing -- Charmaine.

14

CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Is this a discussion on the

Yes.
Mr. Carroll?

Go ahead.
I just wanted to say that I think

18

this is appropriate for the length of time that this

19

organization has been there.

20

the appropriate time period, and I would hope the

21

other Council members would support this.

22

you.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI:

I think ten years is

Thank

Anyone else wishing to speak to the

24

amendment?

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, Mr. Chair.
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1

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Charmaine.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, I will be supporting the

3

amendment as proposed.

As we heard, that this has

4

been in operation as a credit union since 1976.

5

think part of the purpose of conditional use permits

6

at the shorter periods of time is to see if there

7

are any impacts in the neighborhood that arise

8

during the period that they're in this sort of

9

probationary stage of one year or three years.

I

I

10

think that being there since 1976 is a pretty good

11

indication that the community around them is

12

supportive of what they're doing.

13

understand the position that they're coming from,

14

that should they choose to move in the future, that

15

the -

16

residential, which is where it's located right now.

17

It's in a residential area.

18

the ten years.

19

that the property can revert back to

CHAIR NISHIKI:
none.

20

Thank you.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

22

CHAIR NISHIKI:

23

VOTE:

25

So I will be supporting

Any other comments?

Seeing

All those in favor, say "aye."

21

24

And I do

All those opposed?

Councilmember Carroll, Hokama, Johnson,
Kane, Mateo, Molina, Pontanilla,
Tavares, and Chair Nishiki.
None.
NOES:
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
AYES:
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EXC. :
None.
ACTION:
APPROVE AMENDMENT TO MAIN MOTION.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, back to the main motion as

3

amended.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI:

5

6

Passage of the bill as amended.

discussion?

Any

Jo Anne.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I just want to thank everyone on

7

the Council for supporting this, because I think

8

that particularly now, with the senior center being

9

so close, I'm sure there will probably even be less

10

of a transportation problem because MEO can go on

11

one side of the street and then swing around, come

12

right down the other.

13

and they've been there a long while, and I think

14

that it's kind of a fixture in the community, so I

15

appreciate the support of the members.

16

CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

Michael.

18

Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

So I think it will be great,

Any other discussion?

Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I'm

19

more than happy to support this measure on the floor

20

right now.

21

cases where I guess it slipped through the cracks,

22

but I'm confident that the Planning Department and

23

our Public Works Department can -- now with the

24

tools that have been given to them will better able

25

to catch, you know, permits before they expire.

Unfortunately, this is one of those
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1

as far as the applicant goes, I think they're making

2

a very good faith effort in complying with the

3

building code, and obviously they've been a very big

4

part of the West Maui community in providing a great

5

service, so, Chairman, I'll be supporting the motion

6

on the floor.

Thank you.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

Thank you.

Charmaine.

Yeah, I was just wondering if

Mr. Carroll had another amendment, because I thought

10

he said there were two -- two things that he wanted

11

to bring up.

12

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

13

CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Actually, I did, Chair.

Go ahead.
At Number 8, the amendment calling

15

for annual reports to the Planning Commission, I

16

would like to change that to

17

years.

18

ten years.

19

it, would be required every year for the ten years.

20

I think the first five years would be enough.

21

last condition in the ordinance, Number 8.

- for the first five

So the report wouldn't be done for the full
It's an annual report that, as I read

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

23

CHAIR NISHIKI:

24

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

The

Mr. Chairman.

Are you done, Bob?
I'll defer to Mr. Kane.

And I apologize.

Mr. Chair, if I can
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1

make a suggestion.

2

and then not have any reports after that, perhaps we

3

can do them biannually, which would be every two

4

years, and that way we have, you know, the second

5

year, fourth, sixth, eighth and tenth year.

6

we'll have the reports, but it's spread out over an

7

equal amount of time.

8
9

10

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Instead of the first five years

And

I think that would be appropriate.

I would amend the motion to be biannually, two,
four, six, eight years, ten years.

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

12

CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

to be --

Second.

Been amended to allow these annual reports

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Biennial.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

16

CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

18

CHAIR NISHIKI:

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

20

CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Biennial.

-- complied with on the second, fourth
Sixth, eighth, and tenth.

- years.

Any discussion?
Yeah, Mr. Chair.

Joe.
I got a question in regards to

22

that condition.

23

is normally given for an applicant like this or is

24

this something special?

25

MS. CUA:

Is that part of the condition that

The annual report condition?
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1

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

2

MS. CUA:

3

4
5

Yeah.

It's not a typical -- that's not a typical

condition.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

So it's not a standard

condition

6

MS. CUA:

No .

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

8

MS. CUA:

No.

-- that we impose on --

We -- as a standard we require compliance

9

reports prior to building permit and prior to

10

certificate of occupancy or final subdivision

11

approval, but it's not a normal practice on a use

12

permit to require annual -- annual reports, because

13

usually they'll come in after the one year and then

14

every three years they're coming in again.

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

So this case here, then, if we

16

remove that condition, would it be detrimental to

17

the County?

18

MS. CUA:

WeIll the only thing I can really say about that

19

is that we wouldn't get to look at it for ten years

20

and then we would be relying on any kind of

21

complaints, if any.

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

23

CHAIR NISHIKI:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

Thank you.

Dain.
This biennial report could merely be

a page long --
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MS. CUA:

Yeah, probably a page and a half.

2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

-- responding -

yeah, a page, page

3

and a half long responding to where they are with

4

the compliancy issues on the -- so it's not like

5

a --

6

MS. CUA:

It's like a -- it's just like a compliance

7

report.

And what you do is they would, you know,

8

take each of the eight conditions and they'd

9

probably restate the condition and say this is how

10

we've complied.

11

it's going to say we have complied with this

12

condition.

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

14

MS. CUA:

And, you know, in some instances

Thank you.

Like in the case of the -- complying with

15

Chapter 19.36 or in the case of constructing the

16

project as represented to the Planning Commission,

17

you know, it could be a one-sentence answer.

18

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

I'll

be supporting the amendment.

20

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Jo Anne.

And perhaps one of the reasons why

22

this might not be such a bad thing is because when

23

the boards change and there's continuity issues and

24

you don't have that institutional memory, a lot of

25

times they go, well, what's this for?
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1

look at that and it's required every other year, at

2

least the board would then be aware, well, this is a

3

condition of a special use permit so that when they

4

get to the end of the cycle, because it would be

5

required in that final year, or they'd at least be

6

preparing for that -- either to renew it or to move

7

to another location, I think it's good probably just

8

as a memory jogger and to make them aware -- or

9

whoever serves on their board, that this is

10

something that is a special use permit and

11

eventually we will have to renew it or take some

12

kind of process.

13

MS. CUA:

And hopefully -- hopefully that will happen,

14

because I know when they first came in and met with

15

us, you know, we had the same question, like, oh, my

16

gosh, you know, how did this happen, you know, all

17

these years?

18

know, they have turn over with their board of

19

directors, and, you know, I think there's more

20

pressing issues on a day-to-day for a credit union

21

than thinking that you have -- you have to worry

22

about a permit expiring.

23

And they explained to us that, you

I think that wouldn't be a normal thought of

24

someone that -- oh, I might have a permit that

25

expires, you know, and they wouldn't necessarily
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1

think to look for that.

So unless it's directly

2

passed on to them, I think that's how these things

3

can happen.

4

that has -- you know, you don't want to go through

5

this process again, and so, you know, you -- you are

6

diligent about making sure you renew your permits.

7

I think hopefully, you know, as things may get

8

passed down, hopefully they will get passed down.

9

If not, you know, we could have this same situation

Unlike when you have your own business

10

again.

11

make sure I state it correctly, I'm not sure if even

12

with the KIVA system we're going to be, you know,

13

punching out letters and mailing letters to people

14

saying your permit's going to expire in two months.

15

And then the Planning Department, I want to

You know, I think there's the ability, if

16

people want to inquire, we can get that information,

17

but it is the burden of the applicant to, you know,

18

pay attention to those expiration dates.

19

want to make it clear that people are not thinking

20

that, you know, they don't have to worry about when

21

a permit expires, because the County's doing this

22

whole system where we're going to be getting letters

23

to people.

24

some day, but, you know, we're definitely not close

25

to that yet.

So I just

And, you know, maybe we'll get there
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1

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Mr. Pontanilla.

2

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chair.

The only

3

reason why I asked that question is that we've had a

4

conditional permit -- permits, you know, before this

5

body here and to my recollection I don't think we

6

ever included anything what we're including today

7

for this credit union, but I can support the

8

amendment in regards to biannual -- every two years

9

you come back and you give some compliance report.

10

Again, you know, we've had conditional permits that

11

have come through this body and we haven't added

12

anything to that condition in regards to reporting

13

to the Planning Department.

14

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

15

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Hokama.

Chairman, thank you.

I'll be happy to

16

support the amendment, and obviously the main

17

motion, if and when we get through the amendment

18

process, Chairman.

19

Planning Commission's comments, one, this is not

20

being viewed as a continuing permit.

21

Commissioners this is a brand new permit.

22

has elapsed.

23

guess, is what we would term it, Chairman, that we

24

give continuing permit extensions certain benefits

25

because of that longevity, I don't think you can

But if we pay attention to the

For the
23 years

Therefore, certain privileges, I
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apply to this request this afternoon.

1

Because I think Ms. Cua stated it very

2
3

accurately.

4

remind applicants when your permit expires.

5

upon the applicant's responsibility and due

6

diligence to ensure things like a 23-year lapse in

7

memory does not occur.

8

board may have changed, if it's being managed the

9

way I would hope all credit unions are managed, then

10

It is not the burden of this County to
It is

And so, you know, while the

you wouldn't have a 23-year lapse in memory.

11

So I say that to just reinforce what I

12

believe is the correct position from the Department

13

as well as the Commissioners asking for a reasonable

14

reassurance of compliancy.

15

minutes, and I think it's very clear what the

16

Commission expects and I'm more than happy to

17

support the Commission's work, Chairman.

18

CHAIR NISHIKI:

19

amendment?

20

"aye."

Thank you.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

22

CHAIR NISHIKI:

23

VOTE:

24
25

Any other discussion to the

Seeing none.

21

Because I read the

All those in favor, say

All those opposed?

AYES:

Councilmember Carroll, Hokama, Johnson,
Kane, Mateo, Molina, Pontanilla,
Tavares, and Chair Nishiki.
NOES:
None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
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2

EXC.:
None.
ACTION: APPROVE AMENDMENT TO MAIN MOTION
CHAIR NISHIKI: Motion carried.

Passage of the bill as amended, any

3

discussion?

4

All those in favor, say "aye."

5

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

VOTE:

Councilmember Carroll, Hokama, Johnson,
Kane, Mateo, Molina, Pontanilla,
Tavares, and Chair Nishiki.
NOES:
None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.:
None.
FIRST READING of revised proposed bill and FILING
of communication.
AYES:

8
9

10
ACTION:
11

12

CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

MR. RAATZ:

14
15

All those opposed?

Motion carried.

Thank you so much.

Excuse me, Mr. Chair, for the record, that

included the filing of the communication?
CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Any objections to the filing

of the communication?

16

17

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

18

CHAIR NISHIKI:

19

1

No objections.
Seeing none.

Thank you.

20

CHANGE IN ZONING AND COMMUNITY PLAN AMENDMENT FOR
MAKAWAO HONGWANJI PROPERTY (HAIKU) (C.C. No. 00-289)
----------------------------------------------------------

21

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Turn to Item NO.1.

We have three people

22

signed up to speak.

23

Ronald Kobata, the resident manager [sic] for the

24

Makawao Hongwanji Mission.

25

One would be the Reverend

Reverend Kobata.

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
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MR. KOBATA:

Planning and Land Use Committee Chairman,

2

Mr. Wayne Nishiki, Committee Members, good

3

afternoon.

4

minister of the Makawao Hongwanji.

5

this opportunity to address the Committee, and I ask

6

for your vote to recommend passage of a proposed

7

resolution to change the zoning on a property in

8

Haiku held by the Makawao Hongwanji Mission under

9

the umbrella of the Honpa Hongwanji Mission of

I'm Reverend Ronald Kobata, the resident
Thank you for

10

Hawaii.

In the fall of 2007 the Makawao Hongwanji

11

will be gratefully celebrating its centennial.

12

congregation traces its history back to Lower

13

Pauwela when the Pauwela Hongwanji was founded in

14

1907.

Our

In the past nine decades it has gone through

15
16

a number of changes but has remained committed to

17

providing for the spiritual, cultural, social, and

18

recreational well being of its membership and the

19

Upcountry community as a whole.

20

years the membership was comprised of people

21

residing in districts throughout east and Upcountry

22

Maui.

23

horseback in order to minister to families in

24

outlying areas.

25

be established in central geographical locations.

During its early

Oftentimes the priests would travel by

Eventually new congregations would
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1

Among them properties were purchased in Kula, where

2

religious services were conducted in Japanese

3

language and cultural programs were offered.
Hongwanji families in the Pauwela area were

4

5

able to receive the services of a resident minister

6

and established an independent temple until 1914.

7

Due to changes in plantation operations and new

8

residential developments, many families moved out of

9

the camps.

Around this time the former Paia

10

Hongwanji congregation, through the invaluable and

11

generous support of the Makawao Japanese Community

12

Association, was able to move to the site of the

13

Japanese Language School in Makawao and build a new

14

temple in 1971.

15

Subsequently, the Pauwela Hongwanji

16

membership merged with the Makawao Hongwanji in

17

1974.

18

again making plans to adjust to the changes taking

19

place in our surrounding area.

20

will introduce and Mr. Glenn Kosaka will further

21

elaborate in his explanation of what brings us here

22

to testify before you today, we humbly ask for your

23

vote in support of our request to have the zoning

24

designation changed and community plan amended on

25

our property in Haiku.

Now after 30 years at our present site we are

As Mr. Andy Hirose
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And if I -- with the Chair's consent, I would

2

like to also read into the record a letter received

3

from the Bishop of the Honpa Hongwanji Mission of

4

Hawaii, the Most Reverend Chikai Yosemori, who

5

happened to be the first resident minister of

6

Makawao when it moved in 1971.

7

Dear Chairman Nishiki, Honpa Hongwanji

8

Mission, the head church of the Makawao Hongwanji

9

Mission, is in complete agreement with the Makawao

10

Hongwanji Mission and the members representing the

11

church to seek amendment of the community plan in

12

zoning of residential for the Pauwela property.

13

many years the Masusako lot next to the Makawao

14

Hongwanji has been used by the church for parking

15

purposes for church functions.

16

Pauwela property to residential is a crucial part of

17

the Hongwanji's effort to acquire the parcel next to

18

the Makawao Hongwanji.

19

For

The rezoning of the

We thank the Committee members for their

20

consideration and request they recommend approval of

21

the resolution advancing the proposed bill for

22

redesignation and rezoning to the Maui Planning

23

Commission.

24

Honpa Hongwanji Mission of Hawaii.

25

(Inaudible), Chikai Yosemori, Bishop,

So, again, thank you for your consideration
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1

and best wishes on your respective campaigns for

2

reelection.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

4

Kobata?

5

also of the Makawao Hongwanji.

6
7
8
9

10

MR. HIROSE:

Thank you.

Any questions for Reverend
Andrew Hirose, who is a member
Mr. Hirose.

Mr. Chair, I'd like to distribute an album

before I start.
CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay, thank you very much.

I think David

will help you, Mr. Hirose.
MR. HIROSE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Good afternoon.

11

Good afternoon, Council Chairman of the Planning and

12

Land Use Committee, Mr. Wayne Nishiki, and Council

13

Members.

14

Hongwanji Mission.

15

speak for the Item PLU-l, Change in zoning and

16

Community Plan Amendment for Makawao Hongwanji

17

Mission Property in Haiku.

18

I'm Andrew Hirose, member of Makawao
Thank you for the opportunity to

I would like to explain the maps and pictures

19

that we have just distributed.

20

sheet we have five black and white pictures.

21

1 picture is our present residence at that Haiku

22

property.

23

the entrance to our lot.

24

recycling center located next to the lot.

25

shows the community center across the street just

On the 8 1/2-by-17
Number

Number 2 shows the Haiku School across of
Number 3 shows the
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1

beyond the recycling center, and number 5 is a

2

picture from the lot across the Hana Highway.
And if you refer to the album, you'll see

3
4

these pictures within the album, and the first

5

picture of the album is a picture of the former

6

Pauwela Hongwanji at the celebration in 1974, and

7

that building has now been taken down, so it's not

8

there anymore.

9

is in the next picture.

So we only have the residence, which
And then another picture of

10

the yard at Pauwela and a picture of the Haiku

11

School from across the lot, and also another shot of

12

that road that leads into our lot.

13

our recycling center, a picture of our Haiku

14

Center -- Community Center, which is across the

15

street, and lastly, the lot view from the highway.

Two pictures of

with that I end my testimony and ask for your

16

17

assistance in this matter.

18

in the past and thank each and everyone Council

19

Member here and your Staffs for all the help we have

20

received on this item in this past month.

21

Hiraga will be our resource person for this.

22

you.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI:

We appreciate your help

Thank you, Mr. Hirose.

And Gwen

Any questions for

24

Mr. Hirose?

25

Mr. Glenn Kosaka, who is also a member of the

Seeing none.

Thank

Thank you very much.
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Hongwanji.
MR. KOSAKA:

Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and Members of

3

the Committee.

4

the Makawao Hongwanji.

5

everyone who has testified and is here today,

6

everyone is a volunteer.

7

professional capacity, neither Munekiyo & Hiraga,

8

nor myself, except for our resident minister, as you

9

have heard, and perhaps a budding politician, as you

10

I'm here to testify as a member of
I'd like to point out that

No one is here in a

also heard.

11

The Members of the church and our minister

12

are here to ask this Committee for its support in

13

beginning the process of establishing a residential

14

residential community plan designations and zoning

15

for the Pauwela property, which has been in

16

exclusive residential use for 30 years.

17

because of -- well, directly or indirectly -- three

18

events, two of which are governmental actions.

19

We're here

Number one, a long time ago, I'm not exactly

20

sure, perhaps in the '50s, when the Hana Highway was

21

built, the church property was split in half by the

22

highway.

23

highway, but when Hana Highway was built, the church

24

and the residents were

25

property and the cemetery below the property and

I believe it used to be all below the

became mauka of the
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other buildings.

2

The second governmental action was the

3

designation of the property as part of the community

4

plan and the zone -- the zone is urban reserve.

5

the third event, which brings us here, is that the

6

church has recently obtained an opportunity to

7

purchase a property adjacent to the Makawao

8

Hongwanji Makawao.

And

Now, the Pauwela lot is a crucial element of

9

10

the Makawao Hongwanji's current plans.

11

came up not of our choice but because the situation

12

arose.

13

Kobata, the Masusako lot, which is on the Kokomo

14

side of the Makawao Hongwanji, has been used as an

15

overflow parking area by the Makawao Hongwanji for

16

the various church events.

17

graciously allowed the Hongwanji to use the property

18

for this purpose.

19

move on and offered the property to the Hongwanji.

20

And this

For many years, as pointed out by Reverend

The Masusakos have

The Masusakos, however, want to

This is an opportunity that the church cannot

21

miss.

The problem of course is in paying for it.

22

And the church, in order to fund its purchase, will

23

have to sell two properties, one in Kula and this

24

Pauwela church property.

25

request to residential, in addition to the fact that

And the reason for our
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1

it's been only residential for 30 years now, is that

2

the community plan and zoning designations are

3

critical for marketability of the property.

4

our understanding that the community plan presently

5

says Park and the zoning is Urban Reserve.

It is

6

So the church would ask that this Commission

7

review favorably its request to refer the matter --

8

that this Committee and the Council refer the matter

9

to the Planning Commission to commence this process.

10

11
12

13

Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI:

Any questions for Mr. Kosaka?

Seeing

none, thank you.
MR. KOSAKA:

Yes, I think it's been mentioned before that

14

Gwen Hiraga of Munekiyo & Hiraga is here to answer

15

some technical questions about the zoning and uses,

16

et cetera.
.

17

18
19

20

Thank you.

CHAIR NISHIKI:

. . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

Thank you, Glenn.

Planning Department.
MR. YOSHIDA:

Overview from the

Identify yourself.

Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, and Members of

21

the Committee.

My name is Clayton Yoshida.

I'm the

22

Administrator for the Current Planning Division in

23

the Planning Department.

24

objections if the Council so chooses to the -- to

25

the referral of the bills for a community plan

The Department has no
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1

amendment and change in zoning.

2

the -- because it is a community plan amendment,

3

that an environmental assessment would have to be

4

prepared based on the Corp. Counsel opinion to the

5

Committee on the earlier Fukiyo, Ueoka, Paia

6

property community plan amendment.

7
8

9

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Any questions for Mr. Yoshida from

Committee members?
MS. HIRAGA:

We would note that

Seeing none.

Gwen, overview.

Mr. Chairman Nishiki, Members of the Planning

10

and Land Use Committee, Gwen Hiraga.

11

to respond to any questions that the Committee may

12

have.

13

think Glenn Kosaka and the previous speakers,

14

Mr. Hirose and Reverend Kobata, pretty much said it

15

all.

16

consideration in helping us along with this process

17

in having the resolution referred -- adopted so the

18

bills can be referred to the Planning Commission for

19

review.

20
21

I'm just here

I don't necessarily have an overview.

I

So we just ask for your favorable

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.
Any questions for Gwen?

None.

discussion in regards to

22

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

CHAIR NISHIKI:

24

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Question.
the request?
Question.

Mr. Hokama.
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VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Just so that we're very clear on the

2

status, Mr. Chair, as part of the beginning of this

3

item, we show communication from Corporation Counsel

4

to then Chairman Kawano dated October 2000, whereby

5

we are informed from Corporation Counsel preparation

6

of a resolution and two bills for an ordinance to go

7

from Park to Public/Quasi-Public.

8

time, Mr. Chairman, that consideration was never

9

moved forward and that is why what we have before us

10

At this point in

today is from Park to Residential 3?

11

CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

MR. RAATZ:

Staff?

Planning Department?

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Staff can respond to

13

that question.

14

the initial Communication 00-289.

15

time that the Council has taken action on this item,

16

and the applicant has since changed the request,

17

which is why we do have a new resolution and new

18

bills before the body today, so that if approved,

19

the ultimate designations would be R-3 Residential

20

District for the zoning and Single-Family

21

Residential for the community plan designation.

22
23

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

No action was taken in response to
This is the first

Chairman, if I may ask Mr. Raatz a

follow-up question, please.

24

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Go ahead.

25

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

So, Mr. Raatz, after receiving this
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1

Communication 00-289 that we are referencing to

2

the Council did not move forward the request to

3

Planning Commission to initiate the process at all?

4

There was no additional Committee or Council action

5

on the proposal, the original proposal?

6

MR. RAATZ:

Mr. Chair, that is correct.

No action has

7

been taken, no referral has been made to the Maui

8

Planning Commission, and also I would point out to

9

the Committee there is a typographical error in the

10

zoning bill that's listed on today's agenda.

11

title of the bill references, excuse me, an

12

amendment to change of zoning from Park to R-3

13

Residential, but our understanding actually is

14

because no action has been taken, the zoning as of

15

today still remains Urban Reserve, so technically it

16

would be Urban Reserve to R-3 Residential.

17

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for that, Mr. Raatz.

The

And,

18

Chairman, one question for Planning Department,

19

please.

20

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Continue.

21

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Even if the applicant chose to retain

22

its zoning status, which is Urban Reserve, the

23

church, as the property owner, is currently unable

24

to utilize that property because there's no

25

conformance with community plan; is that correct,
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Mr. Yoshida?

2

CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

MR. YOSHIDA:

Clayton.
Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee,

4

yeah,

I guess there is a diminished use because

5

there is an inconsistency between the community plan

6

and zoning and --

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

MR. YOSHIDA:

9

10

Can you speak up.

-- based on I guess the Bill 84, you know,

we're trying to maintain consistency in use.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Can you say that louder, because I

11

think there's, you know, members from the church

12

that would like to understand this process we're

13

going through this afternoon as best as possible,

14

Mr. Yoshida.

15

is it is not consistent, therefore, they will not

16

have full use of their property; is that

17

a right understanding, the way it currently is,

18

Urban Reserve zoning, Park community plan amendment?

19

MR. YOSHIDA:

So my understanding of your response

is that

That's -- that's true, and also they would

20

not be able to subdivide the property, which also

21

calls for consistency and conformity with the

22

community plan and zone.

23

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Right, right.

Okay.

One question,

24

since we use this, and Urban Reserve is codified in

25

the Maui County Code as a Title 19 subchapter.
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1

in effect it has some sense of zoning standing,

2

Urban Reserve, we have permitted uses, we talk about

3

certain minimum square footage per lot.

4

is, though, Mr. Yoshida, unless I have -- I've

5

missed it, there is no community plan category that

6

allows you to use Urban Reserve land use

7

designation; is that correct?

8
9

MR. YOSHIDA:

That's correct.

The problem

Basically Urban Reserve

District was created back in the early '90s sort of

10

as a holding district if we went through this

11

comprehensive zoning process, whereby if the

12

property wasn't ready to be zoned to R-l, R-2, R-3

13

or Business or M-l, that it would be in this holding

14

category, Urban Reserve, and we would eliminate

15

Interim District zoning, which has a whole variety

16

of uses.

17

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

So this is just a modified narrow

18

when I say narrow, a less permitted use as

19

interim-zoned property, then?

20

MR. YOSHIDA:

That's correct, Councilmember Hokama,

21

because under Urban Reserve you can only have one

22

single-family dwelling per lot.

23

zoning you can have one single-family dwelling per

24

6,000 square feet.

25

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Under Interim

Right, right, right, I understand
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1

that.

Thank you.

2

making it clear for me this afternoon.

3

Chairman.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI:

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Well, thank you very much for
Thank you,

Jo Anne.
Just so that we know, under the

6

R-3, how many units could be built on the existing

7

propertYi do you know that?

8
9

10

MR. YOSHIDA:

Given the fact that it's almost -- property

area is almost an acre t

I would say probably could

be subdivided into four lots under R-3 zoning.

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

12

CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Thank you very much.

Mr. Molina.
Thank you

t

Chairman.

Question for

14

the Corporation Counsel.

15

facilitated on selling the property and we're

16

looking at a change in zoning of the property as

17

well as a community plan amendment

18

knowledge t Mr. Moto is there any statutes that

19

would, you know, prohibit the Council from doing

20

this?

21

MR. MOTO:

to your

Mr. Chairman, Corporation Counsel.

aware of any --

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

24

MR. MOTO:
this.

t

In other words t are we okay with doing this?

22

25

Because this issue here is

No, I'm not

Okay.

statutes that would prevent you from doing
Presumably you would take into account the
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1

provisions of the community plan and its principles

2

in guiding you as to what the appropriate community

3

plan designation for this property is, as well as

4

its zoning.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

6

Chairman.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay, thank you.

Any other questions?

Thank you,

Seeing none.

The

8

Chair would accept a motion of passage of the

9

proposed resolution, one, referring two bills to

10

change from Urban Reserve to R-3 Residential

11

District for property situated in Haiku, Maui for

12

the Makawao Hongwanji Mission.

13

bill is a bill for an ordinance to amend the

14

Paia-Haiku Community Plan and land use map from Park

15

to Single-Family Residential for property situated

16

in Haiku, Maui for the Makawao Hongwanji Mission and

17

the filing of the item.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

21

CHAIR NISHIKI:

The other referred

So moved.
Second.

Second.

Moved by Mr. Molina, seconded by

22

Mr. Pontanilla.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Any discussion?

Mr. Molina.

Yeah, thank you, Chairman.

I'm

24

happy to support this proposal on the floor here.

25

think this will help the church with their future
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endeavors, and so I would ask for the full unanimous

2

support from the Committee members.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Any other discussion?

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

Charmaine.

Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I

5

will be supporting the motion to move this forward

6

to the Planning Commission.

7

normally do these kinds of things, this is an

8

abnormal situation.

9

it comes to the community plans, which I think we've

And while we don't

Unfortunately, it's normal when

10

all expressed our concern as we review Bill 84 and

11

its provisions, is that we change community plan

12

designations without input from the property owners.

13

And we had other cases in the Paia-Haiku area where

14

this has come up, you know, more than once, and I

15

think here we have again -- I'm not sure and I don't

16

think they were aware that their designation was

17

being changed from whatever it was to Park.

18

So, you know, once again, I stress the

19

importance of communicating with everyone as we go

20

through these general plan and community plan

21

processes when somebody's property is being

22

considered for a change in designation.

23

why I don't support comprehensive zoning, because a

24

lot of times some people just don't even know about

25

it, and I think we learned our lesson about that for
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a while back.
But I also -- I also think that because this

2
3

has been existence as a residential area, or

4

residence has been on it for so many years, it's not

5

like taking a raw piece of land and giving

6

entitlements so they can do something different than

7

they've already been doing.

8

Mr. Chair, I'll be happily supporting this motion.

9

Thank you.

10
11
12

CHAIR NISHIKI:

So for those reasons,

Thank you, Charmaine.

Any other comments?

Dain.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Chair.

I appreciate the

13

applicant's being forthright with their intent that

14

they are going to

15

so they can sell it, and I believe the opening

16

comments of Mr. Kobata made that very clear, that

17

this is a public purpose, you know,

18

social, recreational, et cetera, to enhance their

19

property for those benefits.

20

they're looking for conformance

for spiritual,

But I also ask of the members who

21

enthusiastically support this to I hope can

22

demonstrate consistency when we have other

23

situations that may be, in a lot of cases, similar

24

to this.

25

wholeheartedly enthusiastic of their support of this

I hope that they can also be
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1

type of request.

2

other situations, and I would hope that this body

3

and the members on this body can demonstrate

4

consistency when looking at other cases similar to

5

this one.

6

believe in

7

is to serve a greater purpose for the public.

8

you.

9
10

11

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Although it's not normal, we have

And I will be supporting this and I
after everything's said and done, it
Thank

Any other discussion from members?

Charmaine, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

For my second time, I think

12

Mr. Kane brings up a really good point, and I think

13

we're running into this more and more.

14

do need to look at at the first term -- first

15

term -- the next term, I jotted myself a note to

16

bring this up, is that we have in various community

17

plan districts changed the designation of churches

18

from whatever they were to Public/Quasi-Public.

19

I think we need to take another look at that,

20

because a lot of the churches are in what used to be

21

Single-Family Residential zoning and we changed

22

them.

And what we

And

23

So now when the church gets too big and they

24

want to move out of there, they're strapped because

25

now they have a Public/Quasi-Public resident -- and
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1

not a residential zoning, so it really does hamper

2

their effects.

3

Members, where a church wanted to go from

4

Public/Quasi-Public to Commercial so they could sell

5

the property, and it had been I think Residential at

6

one time.

7

with the Public/Quasi-Public and see if we are not

8

actually doing a disservice because the

9

example, the churches are a permitted use in a

10

There was one case, if you recall,

So we need to look at that whole thing

for

residential area.
So we should not be -- I think we should look

11

12

at that again and see if that's really what we want

13

to do and really have the church people involved in

14

that decision about reverting them back.

15

it's

16

over, I think.

17

get bigger, they're going to have to move from where

18

they are, because they just can't handle parking and

19

otherwise, but at the same time, I don't think we

20

should be putting them at a disadvantage to move

21

forward, which I think is what we did when we

22

changed them to Public/Quasi-Public in the first

23

place.

24
25

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Because

we're going to get these cases over and
As church congregations build and

Thank you.
Thank you, Charmaine.

discussion?

Seeing none.

Any other

All those in favor,
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1

"aye."

2

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

VOTE:

All those opposed?

Councilmember Carroll, Hokama, Johnson,
Kane, Mateo, Molina, Pontanilla,
Tavares, and Chair Nishiki.
NOES:
None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
None.
EXC. :
ADOPTION of revised proposed resolution.
AYES:

5
6

7

ACTION:
8

9

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Motion carried.

All the members would like to thank all of

10

11

you members from the Makawao Hongwanji for attending

12

the meeting.

13

does do its homework and understands government real

14

well.

Again, thank you for coming.
If there is any other discussion from

15
16

members?

17

Thank you.

18

I hope that you see that this Council

ADJOURN:

Seeing none.

(Gavel).

Meeting adjourned.

2:45 p.m.

19

20
21

22
23

24
25
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C E R T I F I CAT E

1

2

STATE OF HAWAI I
SS.

3
4

CITY AND COUNTY OF MAUl

5

6

I, Jessica R. Perry, Certified Shorthand Reporter

7

for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify that the

8

proceedings were taken down by me in machine shorthand and

9

was thereafter reduced to typewritten form under my

10

supervision; that the foregoing represents to the best of

11

my ability, a true and correct transcript of the

12

proceedings had in the foregoing matter.

13

I further certify that I am not attorney for any of

14

the parties hereto, nor in any way concerned with the

15

cause.

16
17

DATED this 26th day of October, 2004, in Honolulu,
Hawaii.

18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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